	Confirmed


[image: image1.jpg]Suffolk

\
L= County Council





MINUTES of the meeting of the ADULT AND COMMUNITY SERVICES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held on 2 September 2009 at 10.30am in the Elisabeth Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich.

Present:  Councillors Anne Whybrow (Chairman), Inga Lockington (Vice-Chairman), Nick Barber, Mike Barnard, Carol Debman, Mark Ereira, Phillip French, Tony Goldson, Kathy Gosling, Chris Punt and Julia Truelove.
Co-opted Members:
  Jacqui Martin (Suffolk Family Carers Association)
Also present:  Prema Fairburn (Suffolk Association of Independent Care Providers)
10. apologies for absence AND SUBSTITUTIONS

Apologies for absence were received from Jonathan Moore (SAVO) co-opted member, Councillor Russell Harsant, Councillor Mary Young and Councillor Jane Chambers who was substituted by Councillor Julia Truelove.
11. declarations of interests and dispensations

Councillor Inga Lockington declared a personal interest due to her husband being the Chairman for Business Unit 3 (General Medical Services for Care of the Elderly) at Ipswich Hospital, in the event that discussion took place regarding Ipswich Hospital.
12. minutes OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 15 July 2009 were confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman.
13. THE REGULATION OF MEDICATION ADMINISTERED BY CARERS
The Committee received a report at Agenda Item 4, which provided information about the arrangements in place in Suffolk to ensure safe and appropriate management of medicines in care homes and for those people receiving care in their own homes by paid carers.
The report was introduced by Mel Cassedy, Strategic Business Manager and presented by Sandra Clennell, Head of Outcomes and Quality Monitoring.  Also in attendance was Councillor Elisabeth Gibson-Harries, Mid Suffolk District Council, Esther Johnson, Prescribing and Medicines Manager - NHS Suffolk, Rob Parker, Residential Service Manager - Suffolk County Council, Beverley Gilbert, Homes Manager – 218 Hawthorne Drive - Suffolk County Council and Jo Mayhew, Home Care Manager - Suffolk County Council.
The Committee was advised that the Care Quality Commission (CQC) had been invited to provide evidence in respect of this item but had declined to send a representative and to date had not sent any written evidence.

Rob Parker, Residential Service Manager, informed the Committee with a number of statistics relating to the volume of medication administered and the time taken to administer medication on a daily and monthly basis at an individual residential care home and across the whole of the 16 Adult and Community Services (ACS) Residential homes for Older People.  It was noted that across the whole of the 16 ACS Residential care homes; currently 5717 items of medication and 1446 topical items such as creams were administered daily, taking approximately 131 hours in administration time.   The Committee was advised that in the last 14 months six medical errors had occurred in Suffolk County Council’s residential homes.  These had been reported as missed signatures.   Whilst no harm had come to the residents the incidents had been reported to the relevant GPs.

The Committee heard that the CQC would be aware of individual care homes that did not meet the minimal national standards and therefore would set objectives for the care home to make improvements within a certain period of time.  If these were not met the CQC would take further action.
The Committee was advised of the procedures and services in place to ensure that a customer’s personal details and medication information were correct and up to date before being passed on to relevant care providers.  The Committee noted that GPs were responsible for carrying out medication reviews for people in receipt of care. 

Beverley Gilbert, Homes Manager, advised the Committee that each time medication was administered checks were made to ensure the correct person received the correct dosage of medication.  She circulated an example of a completed Medication Administration Record (MAR) sheet and a ‘blister’ pack which would hold a day’s worth of medication and had coloured coded sections representing a time of day, e.g. morning, lunch, teatime and bedtime. 

In response to concerns regarding the quality and comprehensiveness of training for carers, the Committee was reassured that carers administering medication either in residential homes or in the community received extensive training to ensure their competency.  The Committee heard that this training included an induction programme over a six week period which involved basic awareness and the  NVQ level 2 in ‘Safe Handling of Medicines’ through a distance learning programme delivered by the Otley College, which also provided the assistance of a tutor.  In addition, in-house training on medicines and competency was delivered to ensure safe practice.  It was noted that this training was also available to and taken up by independent providers.   

The Committee acknowledged the huge responsibility on carers when administering medication, particularly those working in the community.  In response to concerns raised regarding the support provided to those carers, it was noted that carers working in the community were encouraged and would call their managers and/or the customer’s GP to report any problems, such as refusal to take medication.  In the situation of refusal, whether in the residential homes or in the customer’s own home, arrangements were made to ensure that the carer revisited the customer if considered appropriate.  

However, the Committee continued to have concerns around amount of  training and support available for family carers. 
Furthermore, the Committee was advised that no implementation date had been set for the national registration of home care workers and managers with the General Social Care Council (gscc). 
Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:
a) To recommend to the Health Scrutiny Committee that it should seek information from NHS Suffolk on the responsibilities of GPs to conduct regular reviews of medication for people in receipt of care and how this is monitored.
b) that consideration be given to an item for its Forward Work Programme on the support and training available for family carers on how to administer medication.
Reason for Recommendation: 

a)
The Committee acknowledged that it was good practice for GPs to review the medication of a person in receipt of care at least every six months.  However, it was noted that some GPs carried out the reviews annually.  It was further noted that medication could not be distributed by the pharmacies until an up to date review had been undertaken.   
b)
The Committee noted the extensive training provided for carers in residential homes and in the community but still had concerns on the training and support of family carers, particularly elderly family carers who also required help.  
Alternative options: None Considered.
Declarations of interest: None reported.
Dispensation: None declared.
14. RESPONSE TO THE RECOMMENDATION OF THE SUPPORTING PEOPLE SCRUTINY WORKING PARTY
The Committee received a report at Agenda Item 5, which provided details of the recommendations made by the Supporting People Working Party in January 2009 and the response to those recommendations from the Supporting People Commissioning Body, responsible for setting the direction of the Supporting People Programme and monitoring its performance and delivery.
Clare Smith, Head of Supporting People presented the report.  
Recommendation:  The Committee agreed
a)
to recommend the Supporting People Commissioning Body be asked to monitor the progress of the Young Persons’ Housing Action Group.

b)
to consider an item for its Forward Work Programme on how the future delivery of the Supporting People Programme would be affected by the removal of the ring-fenced funding and by a likely reduction in grant allocation to Suffolk of 5% per annum.
c)

to receive an item on its information bulletin on the progress of the Supporting Lodgings pilot scheme set up in Bury St Edmunds and Waveney and the recent pilot scheme set up to support ex-offenders to find housing with private landlords, currently undertaken by the Supporting People Team and how these would be rolled out to the rest of the County.
d)

to recommend to Children, Schools and Young People’s (CYP) Services Scrutiny Committee that it should seek further information on the implications of the House of Lords Judgements G V LB Southwark for CYP Services.
Reason for Recommendation: 

a) The Committee acknowledged that the progress on a number of the recommendations in the Working Party report were dependant upon input from partners involved in the Young Persons Housing Action Group.

b) The Committee recognised the benefits of the removal of the ring fence which would increase flexibility to support projects jointly with other services.  The Committee was assured that whilst the ring fence would be removed there were no plans to diver the grant from ACS for other purposes. 
c) The Committee was advised of work taking place to prevent the need to place statutory homeless young people into Bed and Breakfast accommodation.  A Supported Lodgings pilot was set up to provide a service whereby residents would receive payment and support in return for providing accommodation for a statutory homeless young person.  


The Committee was also advised of a recent pilot scheme set up to support ex-offenders to find housing with private landlords on release from prison.  The pilot had only been running for three months and therefore no reports on its progress had yet been published.  

The Committee felt it would be useful to receive further information on the progress of the pilot schemes and how these would be rolled out across the county.
d)
The Committee was aware that the Lords Judgement had a established that the  Children’s Act and primacy over the Housing Act in providing for children in need and felt that CYP Scrutiny Committee should be made aware of its implications for CYP Services.
Alternative options: None Considered.
Declarations of interest: None declared.
Dispensation: None reported.
15. FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME    

The Committee received its Forward Work Programme and Information Bulletin, together with the Cabinet Forward Plan.
The Committee was advised that the site visit to the Suffolk Record Office in Ipswich had been confirmed for 25 November 2009, which would be followed by the Adult and Community Services Scrutiny Committee meeting.

In addition, the Committee was advised that the Adult and Community Services Showcase Event was also being held on 25 November in Endeavour House, details of which would be circulated shortly. 
Recommendation: The Committee agreed 
a) that the Committee Administrator circulate details of Suffolk Record Office site visit to the Committee Members.
b) to receive an item on the training provided for users of Mobility Scooters on its information bulletin.
c) to thank Jacqui Martin for proposing to undertake a survey with family carers on training and support provided for administering medication to a family member and to report the results back to the Committee in the information bulletin.

d) that an update on the implementation of Individual Budgets be added on the Information Bulletin 
e) to ask the Committee Administrator to circulate a copy of the final report of the Individual Budgets Scrutiny Working Party to the Committee Members.
Reason for Recommendation: 

a) The Committee felt it would be useful to understand the training received for users of mobility scooters and the criteria which had to be met to qualify for one. 
b) The Committee felt it would be useful to gain the views of family carers on the training and support provided when administering medication to a family member.

c) The Committee felt it would be of benefit to the new committee members to receive further information about individual budgets and a copy of the final report of the Individual Budgets Scrutiny Working Party for information.  

Alternative options: None Considered.
Declarations of interest: None declared.
Dispensation: None advised.
The meeting closed at 1.05pm
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